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hit the day before, or.two days before, or three days
befgre. Both pathologists and the doctor -- well, I'll come
back ﬁo the doctor in a second. The State's pathologist,
Dr. Ross, and the doclor tpday, Dr. Riemer of MUSC, both
testified that that child was killed the day after -- but
the same day that he had eaten his last dinner, which.was
the same day he got taken to the hospital.

Richard Bowman might be a bright guy, but you've got
two pathologists saying that even if Richard had told one
ounce of truth, none of his stories can be medically true.
And I promise you, at some point I had to just stop reading
the incgnsistent statements. He gave 72 pages less than a
month ago of testimony. At some point even the prosecutors
had to say, huh-uh. . Stop it. Go away. And he came back

yet with more stories. And none of it just magically

‘implicates himself. And he basically -- Richard -- they're

saying he's putting himself "in danger, but he's not. He's

-- oh, well, you might get in trouble for hindering an

.investigation, or maybe you didn't repdrt this abuse soon

enough. No. Richard's not scared of those charges.
Richard's scared of going to jail for homicide by child
abuse. You think for a fact, for just one second he's
scared of a obstructing a police investigétion case? You
think that's what's kept him in jail for a year up at night

wondering and waiting? ©No. It's 20 years to life for
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homicide of that child. You think that might make somebody
-— and he said I've been trying to protect The;é, but he
didn't. Even from the beginning he's been implicating Theia
as soon as he knew something was wrong he started saying,
well, maybe -- maybe she did things. And he's just added to
them over tiﬁe where you'vé ﬁust got multiple stories that
just can't be -- well, he hit her in the store, I think, a
cduple days before, or he hit hef when we were going to
Asheville for court on Saturday a couple days before. No.
Even if they were true they medically'didn(t cause the
death. Richard -- he doesn't know énything more about the
injuries in the beginning than anybody does. They're saying
how did these bruises happen and‘he starts, well, maybe she
hit her head on the qoffee.table. Yeah, I saw that. Or

maybe she pushed him down or hit him in the stomach a couple

. days ago when he scared her with the cap gun. They can't be

medically trﬁe if you believe either or both of those
pathologists. But he's goihg to sing.

I séileichard in the beginning might be =- you know,
before he testified I said he's the witness of the case. I
take that back. You know, the witnesses of the case was the
two pathologists. Is there any question whatsQever Dr.
Riemer and Dr. Ross both said that that child could not have
eaten -- the food in that child's stomach was no more than

an hour after that child was beaten to death. It just would
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have dissipated in that child's stoméch. Now, Dr. Riemer
said it could have been up to two hours after that child's
death. 1It's not a magical hour. I think Dr. Ross was
pretty sure that she thought it would have been 30 minutes
out of his system. But the other doctor said, you know,
food can -- if it's like thick steak it can go around for
two hours. Tﬁey were both clear that dinner that night was
that child's last meal. Dr. Riemer made it clear, that
child in that condition could not have eaten thaf meal if he
had been beaten at that point. That is fhe medical
testimony‘from‘two pathologists. That child could not have
eaten that meal that night. So the question becomes-what
time was that meal that night. That child's death was
between the meal, whenever that child at dinner on the night
of 12/29, and at some point prior to being taken to Newberry
County Hospital. The question is when.

I was going to prepare last night for you a big fanéy
chart. I just didn't have time. I fell asleep. 'If I had a
graph for the fime that Richard Bowman had been with that
child prior to that child's death the day beforehand, big
round graph, I was going to have like one color time when
Richard was with that child for the last 24 hours, and the
graph was going to be entirely that color. And the second
color was éoing to be times when Richard Bowman was not with

that child for that 24 hours prior to that child's death,

v
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and that color would not be on the map at all because it 1is

conceded by them that Richard Bowman was with that child for

at least 24 hours prior to the beating. There was no other

person who was with that child constantly. So the question

really becomes whether Richard Bowman is the kind of guy who

" would beat a child like that.

This is my first case in 15, 20 years where somebody's
alibi was a Jéhn, or a prostitute, but we'll take them where
we can get them. These are times when we know that Theia
was not in the home on Decémber-29th, because the cell phone
records that the State introduced. You'll have them in yoﬁr
evidence.  You all can take them back and look at them‘
yourself. We know the tower pinged at her house when she
was making calls from home,’and we know when she was not at
home making calls ffom other distant locations. On December

29th between the hours of 1:13 in the>aftérnoon and 3:53.

I'm not saying that full time period. But between 1:13 and

3:53, or at least part of that time we know Theia's gone

. because the phone towers in distance locations are reading

off it. 1:13 to 3:53. Tﬁen there are no other phone calls
outside of the home until -- we know Theia's out of the home
sometime between 8:04 p.m. and 8:35 p.m., because we know
distant towers read between those times. So I'm not saying
Theia's out of the home that full time, but we know she

left. She says she went to the gas station. She told that
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to Officer Moore the day Officer Moore met her which was the

'day the child was killed. Before Theia knew the charges

were coming, before Theia even know the child was beaten,
she said I went to the gas station, I caﬁe back home and I
made dinner. It's in the Officgr's testimony, which I'1l1
come back to. . It's in the records that you'll listen to. i
went and got gas and I came home and we made dinner for the
child. But we know_Theia is out of the home from 8:04 p.m.
to 8:35 because distant phone towers are in. We know -- she
says that at that point she came back home to drop off that

cat, which Richard admitted she brought home a cat that I

didn't want. The cat had a bad eye. It was a stray cat. I

put it in the room with the other cats. That's the same
story she told the police from day one. And she said I went
back out to meet the.man for the prostitution call. The
Hispanic man, Papi Chulo. So Theia's back home sometime
around 8:35. She's‘not back ‘home uhtil about 11:19 p.m. We
know that because the cellvéhone records show that at least
twice she's in.Spartanburg. The motel which people
teétified is about 30 minutes away from her home. There are
two phone towers that signal between 8:35 and 11:19. Theia
is not at home. Richard is at home with the child. We, know

from the pathologist that child was not beaten until after

.dinner. As the pathologist says, at least 30 minutes, as

much as an hour. So that would be the -- if Theia wasn't
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pome -— énd we know she's home at'8:35, and the pathologist
says it's an hour, 35 minutes up to an hour after ﬁhat
dinner. That child wasn't beat until after 9;OO‘that night.
I'm not saying Theia was gone that full time. But we know
from the distant tower readings that from 8:00 -- sometime
between 8:35 and sometime a lot closer to 11:19 she's gone.
And We know that's also precisely the same peek hours that
both pathologists testified the child was beaten. Theia
cdmes back. She's got a call that she has to come back to
NeWberry. It's 11:19 at night. Is iﬁ reasonable that house
was dark? When I work late .and my kids are asleep, and when
any reasonable people comes asleep do you turn on the lights
in the home? _Wake everybody up. Come on everybody, we've
got to go. No, you donft. You go into your room. She
testified the TV was already in theré. We know they had
left about 11:41. So from 11:19 to 11:41 Theia's back at
the home. That's a little over 20 minutes. That's a little
over 20 minutes. Is it possiblelher story is true that she
went and cleaned up. Told Richard -- who, by the way, thé
same day the child was killed’also said I picked the child
up and I put the child in the bed.  Now, from 11:41 on it's
a 35 minute drive from -- 30 minute drive from Enoree tQ

Newberry. We know for a fact that beating couldn't have

"occurred during the car ride while Theia's driving and that

child is sitting directly behind her. And we know it didn't
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happen in Newberry because we got -- Justin Holmes might not
be the brightest young man here in Newberry, and I'm sorr?
he's in this case, but he appeared to be a credible witness.
He was the young man she %et down here. He said she came --
she called me about 12:22, said she can't find my house.
That's she on the street. And then she pulled in and came
in. Despite the attempts of the prosecutor to make.them
leave earlier. And the reasons -- why do you think the
prosecutor is trying to Theia out of that hquse sooner?
Because that's going on this prong, too, that she knew about
the injuries and she just dilly-dallied about taking that
child to the hospital, and that's not true. This witness
said she was in my home until at least 11:15. Never been to
Newberry before. 1It's midnight. ‘We know it's rainy or
overcast. You've got a cell phone that's not getting full
coverage. Could it take somebody 15 minutes ﬁo get from the
far side of Nance Street to the hospital who's never found
that hospital before. I submit that's accurate, a fairly
fair time. What we've really got here is a case where the
child's been beaten to death. The police know somebody's
done something wrong. But they don't know if it's him, or
her or both 5f then, and they charge them both. And then
they start investigating thebcase from tha£ point on. And
really the only hard evidence that they've got against Theia

-- well, this is -- I won't call it hard. But the only
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evidence a@éinst Theia is the receptionist there said, well,
she didn't seem like she was hustling in. I didn't feel
like she came in until about =- it took her, what did she
say, 1:44 before Theia came in. When the actual time lapse
-—- and I was wrong abput how -- for saying they weren't
running it at the right time. But the time lépse‘still had
a ciock on it. :It took Theia just slight over two minutes
to get in that hospital room. Is it possible that a woman
who didn't know her child was dying would go ahead and pafk

her. car carefully. I understand it's serious. She doesn't

feel like she's taking.any extra time. She's just parking

discretely on one énd[of the parking lot. It's only four
rows from the front door. You've got illegal tags. " You're
in here doing something illegal. There's no evidence, other
than from Richard Bowman,; that she knew anything was wrong.
Is it possible éhe-might want to discretely park her car and
then -- it took her two minutes. And they want to say that
that's prove that she's guilty of beating that child to
death. You've got some testimony from some_of_the officers
who just said, well, she didn't look like she was prying
enough. And they want you to base a conviction on that for

killing a child. We saw this mother and she just -- just

something just wasn't quite right, which we think that means

she killed the child. It doesn't. And yoﬁ've seen the

video. You saw Theia's reenactment. I ask you, you've got
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medical records all that say that Theia was distraught.
You'vé got Dr. Holaday's records saying that she was sitting
at the foot of thé bed saying keep working on him. Keep
working on him. He had to console her. And they quibbled
about what console means. You've gbt several medical
records saying they were all frantic. And then you can
watch Theia for yourself sﬁaking while she's doing that
demonstration. And they want you to somehow think that
she's just indifferent to that child's death, and it's just
not true. And it's not in evidence. It's just a hunch.
You've seen the photographs. We've introduced facebook
photographs of that child within the last month on Theia's
Facebook of What that child lookéd like in the last month of
his life and you don't see any injury.. You don't see .
anything diétressiné in the/photographs of that chiid prior
to‘that'child's death. God Almighty. Just within this
child's last few days ——.I‘mean,_within a month of this
child being killed, Richard Bowman -- that's a picture of
Richard Bowman. His Facebook. Within a month of this child
being killed he starts posting pictures like that, like
that, like that. A child with his face ripped open.

Killing with knives. ™I juét met you. This is crazy. My
name's Slender. I take your babies.” And probably this one
is the most chilling, which is a -- the monster looking at

the screaming child in its bed, and just a chilling thing
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that momma's you need to be careful because people will take

your babies. I think maybe he's sendiqg these messages to

Theia. I think he had an intended audience. I think he was

-- I submit to you the evidence shows that that was one of

the ways Richard was controlling Theia. He's absolutely the

‘worst boyfriend you can have. He's violent. He beats you

-~

up. And then he -- he'll do things. He'll break furniture.

He's a car mechanic, but he can't fix spark plugs on a car.

He doesn't want to fix spark plugs on a car he pulled out,

. because she'll leave him and he knows it. Mom buys her a

new car. She buys him a new -- she buys her daughter a new

car. At least gives her $1,000 to get her a new car.

Richard keeps the baby seat from her. “They have to buy a

new baby seat for the car.

Does it sound like he's a

controlling boyfriend? Does he sound -- I don't know if

he's a pimp or not, but does he sound like he was a crediblé

witness to you? You saw him testify. Did he even look

believable? I'm just submitting to you that it is

absolutely possible that Richard, because that child threw

up while he was eating, or after dinner, or that child

defecated in the bathtub -- Richard admits, I'm the one who

threw up in that toilet, as we learned. Why didn't you

flush that? Because he does that a lot. He's bulimic. He

loses his temper with that child. Maybe he's stressed out.

Maybe he's angry at Theia.

I don't -- I'm not arguing he
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meant to kill that child. I am arguing he meant to whoop

-that‘child good, and he did, and he killed the child. And

the child either on his own he said get in your bed, or he

‘put the child in bed. 1It's dark. Richard goes back to bed.

Theia comes in. She's only home for 20 minutes. Is it

possible she didn't see -- with all the doctors said until

you took the clothes off of that child you would noﬁ have
seen fhose injuries. And this is a child at dark in its’
bed. I submit to you is it realistically possiblé. She had
another call she had to go out for. Even if she was going
to sleep .in her own home that night she might not have seen

those injuries until the next day. But she would have seen

- them the folloWing.day. And then when they go down there

.and the child starts oozing stuff out of his mouth during

/

the drive down there and Richard mentions it, he gets

scared,‘and then he says something dumb like, well, does
this child have sleep apnea, because I can't wake the child

up. ' And she says -- this is by his statements. What do you

mean you can't wake the child up. Wake the child up. And

Richard even says that the first moment she saw the brown

‘stuff on the child's face she started crying and trying to

get the hospital on her cell phone. .Is there any evidence
that she looked like the kind of girl or sounded like the
kind of girl who would have seen that child get beat up and

not get in Richard's face? You all know for a fact. there

P
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would have been another sheriff's call out there where
they'd gotten into a fighting incident between them. She
would have stood up to him.

Here's the worst thing about this case is the
Solicitor's really only evidence is - that Theié got in
trouble for slapping that child in April of 2013. April of
2013. The death happened December of 2014. They want to
show that somehow the slapping incident led to the death. I
wouid agree with them. That's absolutely fair if there was

evidence of this. If there was any evidence in the file of

. any old injuries. -Two pathologists, the doctor looked at

the child. The child has been in the morgue, examined

multiple times for a érime iﬁvestigation; If you all had
heard any testimony about we saw old injuries on this child,
we saw old bruises on this child. You don't think they were
A .
looking for them? You don't think that there would have
been filed a report if they saw old spanking marks, old slap
yellow bruises, broken bones, damaged teetﬁ? You don't
think that the doctor would have noticed -- I saw evidence'
of other bruising or other injuries in the file it would be
iﬁ there? 1It's nét. Thé'only injuries those doctors saw,
two of them, were bruises they both say happened at the same

time. It was part of one beating. They both said that, and

they both said it happened after dinner because that child -

.- it would have stopped that child from eating, digesting.
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The injuries to the groin would have stopped that child from
eating food. That child would not be in a good humor.

If you find that this is evidence of ongoing abuse you
got a duty‘to convict her. .But if you don't, you've got a -
- you don't have to like Theia McArdle. You don't have to
like somebody to\say they're right, or to say they're not
guilty. 1If somebody comes to you after the case and asks
why you didn't find her guilty, it's easy. I think the
answer 1s easy. If the prosecutors had shown me one

picture, one slide, -one exhibit of o©ld injuries on that

child, I would have found Theia guilty of child abuse. We

didn't. Two pathologists examined that child. There were
no.old injuries. There's no cracked knuckles. There's no
broken bonés. They did -- they did the bone scans. They're
in the record. There are no old bruises. But they want you
to think that this is ongoing abuse because that's the only
evidence they havé in the case. They got that the car was
parked backwards, she didn't cry enough, and the testimony
of Richard Bowman. They have made a mistake. They charged
-- well, they charged the right person, but they've also
charged the wrong person. They charged the mother who's
living a prostitute lifestyle. I mean, nobody disputes
that. But she ain't guilty just because she's a proétitute.
If there‘was’any evidence -- any evidence frém any ’

legitimate witness in this cdse you would have it. I
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promise you.

How much time I gdt left, Judge?

THE COURT: Twenty seconds, but I'll give you an
additional two minutes. And I'll give you two minutes,
Solicitor, as well.

MR.STUMBO: The nurse, two minutes and 21 seconds is
how_long it took Theia to get in the hospital after the-
child came in. Dr. Holaday estimated that the child had
been dead at least two hours. Was'it unusual for parents to
bring the child in airectly and not éall an ambulance? He
said 90 percent of people bring their kids to the hospital
themselves and not use ambulances. The child was dead, the
child was cold, the nurses and the doctor say when the child
came to the hospital. Got Justin Holmes saying they

wouldn't have left my home -- she was with me until about

1:15 or so. Quiet street. If Richard had been honking the

horn. Quiet street. Knife in the car. Whose knife do you
think that is? Told the Officer -- you all look at your own
nétes. You don't have to go by mine. Told Officer Moore
the day of the killing we had supper between 6:00 to 8:00
p.m., came back from gas, started dinner around 8:30. Theia
told that to them the day -- just a couple of hours after
her child was born (sic), not seeing bruises, not knowing
she's being charged. Which just happens to fall in the

timeline of the pathologist of when that child would have
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been beaten, because we know Theia is out of that house.
Sometime between 8:35 and 11:19 we know Theia's gone,
because there are phone calls somewhere else, and that just
is precisely when both pathologist indicate they think that
child was killed. "Just no evidence in the record at all
that Theia was aware of these injuries and refused to take
the child to the hospital. 1In fact, the opposite. She'took
the child.to the hoépital straightaway. She might not be a
great a mother. is the house without ény furniture. If
there was any evidence that the child wasn't being
adequately cared for this might be a good éase, but there's

not even that. It's just this insinuation that she's not a

good mother and therefore we think she might have had

something to do with killing her child. A&nd just the

medical testimony does not bear that out. And this is a
case you are just obligated to find the Defendant not
guilty.

THE COURT: Thank you, Mr. Verner. Mr. Stumbo, by my
watch you will have 32 minutes and 30 seconds, sir.

MR. STUMBO: Thank you, Judge. If it please the Court.

THE COURT: Yes, sir. |

CLOSING ARGUMENT

BY MR. STUMBO: I want to thank you all for your

patience this week. I know this has been probably one of

the most difficult things you’ve ‘experienced, having to look
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at this evidence. I know it's been as hard for yCU\all as
it's been for myself and Mr. Daniel and others involved in
this case, even Mr. Verner. You probably never expected
that you'd be coming in here>to this courtroom this week and
have to look at some of the stuff that you've seen. And I
apologize that we had to show it to you. I do. But why
we’re here, and Mr. Daniel talked to you about this in

opening he actually said GM. would be three-

years-old right.now. Actually, that was a little bit

incorrect. He never made it to his third birthday. He came
up a few hours short. And I know you just heard that
accusations that us as the-prosecutors that we want to
convict Theia McArdle because she's a prostitute. Theia
McArdle is a child abuser. Theia McArdle had a boyfriend,
Richard Bowman, that she brought‘into the house‘who‘is a
child abuser. Now, the jury system is one oﬁ the greatest
things ever invented in the legal system and here's why.
Because 12 regular citizens to come in énd listen to
evidence and determine what the truth is. And that'é what
we're here for. And Mr. Daniel told you that in opening,
that to the dead we owe the truth. And that's why'we‘re
here. And quite frankly, ladies and gentlemen, what we just
heard from Mr. Verner -- he's a fineAlawyer. We've worked
with him many times. He's very good at what hg does

representing his clients. But it reminds me of a story I
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once told you about two men standing there near a puddle.
At the bottom of the puddle is a shiny gold coin sitting
there at the bottom éf that puddle. One man says the other
-- the older fellow says to the youngér fellow, thinking he
was real smart, bet you 20 bucks I can make that little gold
coin down at the bottom of the puddle disappear without
téuching it. The young ﬁaﬁ says, sure I'll take that bet.
No way you can make it disappear without picking it up.
Takes the bet. The older fellow goes over, reaches down,
grabs a stick, starts scribbling up the mud stirring it up
aroﬁnd that coin. That puddle mu&dies over. Clouds up.
And guess what? That gold coin disappears at the bottom of
that puddlé without him touching it. That's exactly Qhat we
just heard from Mr. Verner, not only from opening
statements, but all the way through his closing. He made
fwo statements to you all when we first started this case in
his opening statement that he has utterly failed to deliver
on to you folks. He's‘utterly failed at two things he told
you,in opening.

| The first thing Mr. Verner said is that if Theia

McArdle was convicted of this crime, homicide_by child
abuse, that Richard Bowman would walk. That he'd be free.
Not only did he fail to deliver that to you, he doesn't have
the ability to deliver that to you. Richard Bowman is still

charged with homicide by child abuse. And I will submit to
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he did on this stand this
in a second so we can
people can be guilty ;f this

told you Richard Bowman

came in this courtroom under

oath this week and essentially hung himself. He confessed

to the crime of homicide by child abuse. And here's the

thing -- we're going to go to the law in a second. I

challenge you -- and if you hear something different from me

or Mr. Verner on the law, and you hear from the Judge, the

Judge is the judge of the law in this case. "'He's going to

instruct you on what homicide by child abuse is. But'I

challenge you to try to hear from him that it's required

that you figure out which person struck the fatal blow on

the child. We've heard a lot from Mr. Verner all about

Richard Bowman in this case. That you have to find that

Richard Bowman struck the fatal

blow, or that Theia McArdle

struck the fatal blow. When you see the law in a second,

you listen to it from the Judge, you do not have to find

that. And the law actually contemplates the fact that

mulﬁiple parties can be guilty of homicide by child abuée,

even if only one of them struck

the fatal blow. And we're

going to go over that in a second. So Mr. Verner failed on

promise number one that if Theia McArdle is convicted this

week then Richard Bowman walks.

I will submit to you that
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he's trying to put Richard Bowman on trial. And the 12 of
you are hepe to try the case of Theia McArdle. And there
will be a day in court for Richard Bowman. As the
prosecutor of the Eighth Circuit, I can assure you that
there will be a dayvin court for Richard Bowman. And that
will be a day in court where he énswers for his
responsibility in this case. But that's not the question
for today. The Judge is going to instruct you on the law
and you'll see that. But Mr. Verner has swirled the mud
around the coin to try to get you all to také your eye off
the ball to say it's all about whether Richard did this or
Theia did the actual ?unching. I submit to you, ladies and
gentlemen, based on what I've heard about the testimony, and
we'!ll go over that in a second, tod, that both of them --
both of them could have struck blows on this éhild and
inflicted the horrific injuries that we've seen. I'm not
going té put the picturé back up there, folks. You all will
have those pictures in the jury room during your |
deliberations. Horrific, horrific injuries. |

I'm going to talk about the law here. What does beyond
a reasonable doubt mean? The burden of proof under our
system of juéticé is always on the State, never on the
Defendant. There's a presumption of inhocence. The Judge
is going to talk to you about that. The burden of proof is

beyond a reasonable doubt. Proof beyond a reasonable doubt.
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And I want you to listen to this when the Judge says this.
This is not a magical formula what proof beyond a reasonable
doubt is. TIt's not proof beyond all doubt. But it's proof,
the burden is on us to ask you this question when you are
reViewiﬁg the evidence. Are ybu firmly con&inced. Firmly
convinced of épplying the law to the facts of this case that
Theia McArdle is guilty of homicide by child abuse.

' Néw,-what is homicide'by child abuse? The Defenaant
caused the death of a child under the age of 11 while
commitfing éhild abuse or neglect. And I'm going to defiﬁe
child ébuse br neglect under the law. When the death of a
child occurs under circumstances manifesting iﬂ extreme
indifference ﬁo human life. Those are the elements of the
crime. Not who struck the fatal~blow. That's not what the
law says. The law says child abuse or neglect. And I want
you to pay close attention to what the law -- and the Judge
is going to instruct you on these very words what child
abuse_or neglect is. An act or omissibn by any person which
causes harm to the child's physical health or welfare. Act
or omission. Do you see anywhere in there where it>says you
have to -- we have to know who strugk the fatal blow? These
two were both around £his child virtually all day with the
exception of the time that she goes to thebcall in
Spartanburg. We're going to talk about those timeframes

that Mr. Verner gave you all a second ago and I think you're
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going to see that they're not as accurate and clear as he is
proposing. .What is harm to the child's physical health and
welfare mean?"This is what the law says. That it either
inflicts or allows to be inflicted upon the child physical
injury, including injuries sustained as a result of
excessive corporal punishment, or B, fails to supply the
child adequate food, clothing, shelter or health care, and
the failure to do so causes physical injury or condition
resulting in death. Fails to supply the child with adequate
healthcare. Remember it says acts of omissions. The Judge
is going to tell you what direct or circumstantial evidence
means. Direct evidence isvevidence of an eyewitness. And I

f
the only person other than Theia McArdle in this case who
witnessed what happened{to GM. that day. He's the only
one. Be very clear, ladies and gentlemen, do we believe
that by putting him on that stand that everything Fhat he
told'you was the gospel.truth and the entire truth? We
still don't believe that either Theia McArdle, who testified
this week, or Richard Bowman, is giving us the whole truth
of what happened in this case. They're both minimizing.
They're both trying to cover their own rear end. Richard
Bowman, too. You saw that. You saw how evasive he was.
But I will say this. The only person to have given any kind

of consistency as far as what happened came right after --
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when they were interviewed by law enforcement to now, has
been Bowman. He said he spanked‘Gﬁm in the tub which
caused him to fall down and hit his head. He told Chief
McClurken that the day after this happened. He said it a
few weeks ago in the interview in here for trial, ‘and he
said it on the witness stand. He admitted that. So it's
obvious that he was part of ﬁhe problem here, and part of
the reasons why GM.

went from this young boy,

who his grandmother described as a sweet, polite, respectful

.young man. He went from this energetic young man to dead on

a- table in the hospital on this third birthday. It's not an
either/or here folks. - You saw this in the record. TIt's a‘
both/and. It cOnfemplates that, andvthat's exactly what
happened in this case.

.First promise that Mr. Verﬁer failed to deliver on was
that Richard Bowman will walk, and we'Vé laid that out. The
law does not say that. That is absolutely 100 percent is
not true: Richard Bowman 1is going to.have his day in court.

Secondly, he said it was medically impossible for Theia

McArdle to have inflicted any of these blows on GWLL

Medically impossible. I don't know if you all caught that

in his opening statement. He said it was medically
impossible. And we heard a lot of medical testimony, folks,
and I know it can be very confusing. It can be very tedious

here and all the scientific terminology. Dr. Ross testified
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to these causes -- the cause of death being subdural’
hemorrhage, but on - the same page -- youfll have her report,
bruising on.thé stomach and pancreas, hemorrhage around the
bladder, perforation of the duodenum, the small intestine.
He was so beat up on the inside of him that that could have
caused his death, too. They -- well, Dr. Rdss said -- you
heard her. She said there's one line on the coroner's form
she has to give a cause of death and she's got to give one
or the other, and here she chose the head.

But I don't know if you noticed how hard Mr. Verner

tried to get Dr. Ross.and the doctor from Charleston today

to age these injuries. Remember that? Remember how hard he

\ .
tried to get them to say this happened in an hour or less?

And any time I got back up and talked to the doctors and I

said it's not scientifically or medically possible to age

tﬁese things is it, and both of them agreed with me. They
said no, it's not. Dr. Ross, in fact, I said if it's 60
minutes or an hour could that have been 120 minutes. She
said yes. Could it have been 180 minutes. She said yes.
240, 360, every time she said these injuries and b;uises
could have been‘any of those. It's medically poésible. And
Mr. Verner told vyou it was medically impossible. There
again, he failed to deliver on promise number two. And I
will submit to you, ladies and gentlemen, if you look at

that picture of the Severe bruising around GM.
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genitals, of which is unlike anything I've ever seen in my
life, that if you think that happened within an hour of his
death and it was alreédy revealing that much bruising, we
know by common experience that that's not how bruises show
up. And they admitted it. The doctors told us as much on
the staﬁd. They said we can't age these injuries. Mr.
Verner wants to be able to age them in an hour or less
because it's convenieﬁt for his defense to show that Theia

was somehow gone on her call in Spartanburg when it

. happened. He said it's medically impossible. Not true. So

let's try to uncldud the puddle and get to that coin at the

bottom. And I encourage you, keep your eye on the ball as

- you're deliberating here. 1It's going to be real easy to

have this case be all about Richard Bowman. But it's about
Theia McArdle, and that's the decision you all have to make‘
today. And Richard Bowman is obviously a part of that story
and he's going to have his day in court later as well.

Let's look at the timeline here. And this is obviously
- yoﬁ‘ll ha&e to piece here today .as the jury here trying
to figure out all the evidence that's in/the‘record what
happénéd on these days and hours leading up to his death.
And that's to say it's the final hours of a two-year-old boy
who didn't make it to his third birthday. The 27th, we
heard testimony from McArdle, Béwman and Theia's mother

about them coming up to the park incident with the skates.
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There was direct evidence in the record of a punching by
Theia on GM. Again, the Judge is going to instruct you
as far as Richard Bowman and Theia McArdle, you can believe
all of the witnesses testimony, none of it, or you -can
beliéve any part of it you want to. And so, if there's any
part-of either one of their testimony that matches with the‘
physical evidence, that's what you need to piece together in
this case. And evidence of Iheia punching GM. before
they left for putting his shoes on improperly. And there's
also evidence on the 27th of her striking GM. as well.
And Mr; Verner said there's no evidence in the record. ItFS
your job as the jury to determine whaf you‘ve heard from
Theia McArdle and what you've heard from Richard Bowman, if
anything, that's consistent with the physical evidence in
this case being injuries, the phone records, the DNA
reports. All the other evidence we've heard.

The 28th, they're all consistent that there's a trip to
McDonald's that day to download a movie, to get Internet
access. According to Richard Bowman, that there was a punch
from McArdle to GM. in his genitals because he mimicked
Bowman by saying I got bigge; balls than you, mom.

The 29th, and this is the day, andvI'm going to try to
go through this quickly. The last day of GM. life.

He wakes up and eats breakfast. Richard says he feeds him.

Theia says she feeds him. So we've got a conflict there in
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their testimony. Around 11:00 Richard says that Theia gets

woke up by a toy gun of some sort. She wakes up and she
smacks G.M. in the abdomen and he cries. The late
morning that he takes a shower, GM. takes a shower after

him. Theia indicates they get ready to go to Laurens and go
to the Family Dollar. Here's a specific timeframe, 1:13 to
1:53 p.m. where they take a trip to Laurens to go to Family
Dollar, and they're gone from the house during that time.
The phone records. And you'll find that they're hitting off
of different towers during that timeframe. They get back
late afternoon. This will be after 3:53.  Sometime after
3:53 -- 3:53 is the first call that's made from her phone at
the house. And that's not exact time in that -- that's the
first call she makes, but sometime before or after that they
getbhome. GM. indicates -- or G.M. was screaming in
the bedroom, Bowman says. And there again, folks, he
indicates there's some incident Qhere he sees Theia punching
GM. because of a laptop getting knocked off a table. He
says aﬁ some point that he gets a complaint from GM.

about his penis hurting, and he tells GM. go talk to
your mom about that. Between 6:00 and 8:00 p.m., and this\
has been consistent -- one thing consistent we've heard from
Theia McArdle from the beginning is that she made dinner
that night of steak and corn, either potatoes or garlic

bread, and that Richard Bowman indicates that GM. vomits
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on himself while he's trying to eat. And Bowman takes
GM. . after this to the bathroom to clean up and he throws
up on himself in the toilet. He says that Theia's at home

when he throws up. Theia, of course, says I never seen

GM. throw up. Now, it's interesting that she calls her
mother from the hospital right after GM. dies and tells
her mother that GM. had been throwing at the house in

Enoree earlier. Of course, she tells law enforcement later,
no, I never knew anything. I never saw G.M. sick. Well,
th would she tell her mother that right after she found ocut
that GM. had passed? There again, I submit to you that

she's being evasive and she's lying. There again, I submit

‘to you that she's being.evasive and she's lying. GM.

based on the -- and this is the one piece of the medical
evidence where the doctor seems to be able to get down to a
more specific timeframe because of the food in the stomach.
You all remember this? Both doctors testified that these
injuries, some of these severe injuries occurred to cause
his body to shut down within -- Dr. Ross said within 30
minutes of the time helate dinner. Now, as much as Mr.
Verner has tried to stretch out this time where she's gone
to Spartanburg, it's very clear that between 6:00 and 8:00
sometime, and even by Theia's own admission, she makes
dinner and they eat, sometime between 6:30 and 7:30. But

within 30 minutes of GM. eating that corn, folks, he's
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being beaten and abused. Was it Theia McArdle? Was it
Richard Bowman? Was it both of them? They were both at
home. That's the best medical testimony we were able to
ascértain as far as the timeframe of the asséults on
GM. because of what we know about the digestive system
and the faét that his food did not digest. They said that
there was enough food with corn kernels in the stomach to
indicate that, fhat this happened. right around dinnertime.
The time when Theia McArdle and- Richard Bowman were both at
home. When did she_actu?lly leave to go service Papi Chulo
is the only name we have, but apparently Ms. McArdle was
going\to run off with him later and take her son with her
but she didn't even know his real name. But when did she
actually leave to go see him that night? If you look -- and
there again, there's vomit on the pil}ow case which would
seem to indicate there's vomiting at the house in Enoree.
That he had gotten sick there. You'll have the phone
records, ladies and gentlemen, in Exhibit 44 which shows the
tower locations and the times that they hit off the tower.
But what you'll éee there, and it's not-so simple, is Mr:
Verner telling you that she was only —-- she was gone between
8:35 and 11:19. The reason we say that is those are the
times she actually makes calls. So we know at 8:35 she's at
home. 8:52 is the first time her phone hits off another

tower and it's going up to Spartanburg. So 8:52 is the
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first time we can confirm she's away from the house. 10:52
she hits on a tower very close to the one near the house.

And the first call that she makes at home is 11:19. So she
was gone, ladies and genflemen, sometime in this time range
for about two hours. There again, as much as Mr. Verner

wants to tell you that it's medically impossible for these
injuries to have occurred and that they all'happeﬁed at the

same time -- I don't know if you all noticed this today, but

the expert that they brought and paid to come up here and

testify said that in her opinion all these injuries happened

. . \
at the same time. But, of course, when we start looking at

the injuries to the swollen genitals and the abdomen she
backs off of that. You all notice that, how she said, well,
no. I can't really say'they‘all happened ét the same time.
It's very'possiblé that .they could have happened throughout
the éourse of:the day. But, of course, initially she wants
you all to believe this is one beating that happens at one
time while Theia's gone to Spartanburg. It's a very
convenient defense. But if you read the records, it's not
accﬁrate, and it is not medically imposéible for Theia to
have been at the house when this ﬁappened.

They go to Newberry. - GM. apparently is in the
carseat. She thinks he's sleeping. Richard Bowman says
that they hear him snoring. He's in a Puma tee shirt and

shorts. Just to let you know, he's in a tee shirt and gym
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1 shorts and it's Decembef the 29th right around
2 - Christmastime. They depart sometime after 11:41 -and they
3 get to the John's house on Bedenbaugh Street 12:22 a.m.
4 December 30th. She's inside for about 30 minutes ét the

5 house. And I would submit to you, folks, tﬁat the injuries

6 to the head are not consistent with someone being able to
7 hit -- you saw where he was sitting in the car on this side.
8 Suppbsedly Richard Bowman is in the front passenger seat.
9 But the one major bruise to the head is on the left side of
10 his head and that's where the subdural hematoma is on the

11 . left side. Well, if that happened in the car at the hands
12 of Mr. Bowman, where the child.is here and to his right
13 front was Richard Bowman in the passenger seat, that's

14 physically impossible'for him to get to that side. There

15 again, inconsistent with the theofy that they want you té
16 believe that these’aSsaulfs occurred in the cé; while --
17 while Ms. McArdle waé in the house in Newberry. He's

18 covered up in the seat so that the John wouldn't see. At
19 ~some point he wakes up and GM. ' not breathing. He

20 informs Theia of this.when she gets back to the car. And

21 according to Bowman, he éays we need to get to the hospital.
22 She says why don't we just go back to Laurens. And clearly,
23 folks, if you look at the timeframe, the young man from

24 Newberry did not say 1:15. You can run this back. He .said

25 sometime between 1:05 and 1:15. And then they don't get to
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the hospital in Newberry, which is less than two miles away,
until 1:35. You say that on the surveillance tape. Not in
any apparent hurry to get there. And Theia McArdle clearly
is driving the car by her own admission. And folks, Mr.
Verner may minimize the fact that when they get to the
hospital she slowly creeps the car over and backs into a
parking place 200 to 250 feet away. What's human nature if
you‘ré really concerned about a child? 1I'll leave that for
you all the jury to decide what the relevance of that is.
Did she seem concerned talking about the death of her child
up here today to you all? You all saw her. You saw her.
He's pronounced dead at 2:06 a.m. Of course, the
pathologists had said several times; and we asked this, when

did he actually die. And they couidn't really say. That's

- just the legal term. They said when he got to the hospital

he was cold to the touch. He's probably deceased then, but

we can't give you a firm time of how long he was dead before

- he got there. We know it was long enough for the vomit that

was lodged in his esophagus to congeal and harden. So it
had been some -- a matter of time. Very possible, ladies
and gentiemen, that he could have died at the house, he
could have died on the ride there, he could have died in
Newberry. I don't think based on any of the medical
testimony, ladies and gentlemen, they're going to Be able to

tell you the exact moment GM. passed away. .’
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I hope YOu know that this three hour interview from
Theia McArdle, "it's State's Exhibit No. 37 and it's about
three hours. We're already here on a Friday afternoon
N .

folks. It's not that we didn't play it for you. because we

didn't know -- it's 1in evidence. You can listen to it

"during deliberations. But I would submit to you it's the

same self-serving lies that you heard from the witness stand
today. Denials. She makes a comment at one point in her
interview with law enforcement that well -- she talks to

talk about him falling on the skates and the CPR. But

doesn't cover all the injuries. At .that point she didn't

even know what the injuriés supposedly were, according to
her. That.was a very interesting statement that you may
want to zero in on. It's in the record. Did she éay
anything in her written_statément to law enforcement:about
anything rémotely explaining why her young son was dead?
She didn'f. You have that in the record.

' Mr; Daniel talked to you about the truth in'the case,
and I want you all know when you go back to the jury room
you're going to have a verdict form. You've heard the word
verdict before, I'm sure. The word verdict is made up of
two Latin words. It's verus dictum. And all that means,
the word verdict, all it means is to speak the truth. To
speak the truth. And so, that's what Mr. Dapiel and I would

ask you to do in this case. Focus on the law in this case.
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The fact that no one in this courtroom on the State's side
is alleging that Richard Bowman is innocent. In fact, he
got up on that stand and hung himself and made himself
guilty of homicide by child.abuse, even if he didn't strike
the fatal blows. And why is that? Because that little
beaten, broken body of GM. as it rode in the car
from Enoree) South Carolina to Newberry was dying. The
people in that car, folks, were Theia McArdle and Richard
Bowman. And instead of getting medical help that he might
need to maybe save him, théy omitfed to do that. And what
did they do? They thought it was more important for Theia
to make her prostitution call in Newberry while GM.
McArdle was dying in that backseat. .The tﬁo of them were in
that car more concerned with her getting to her call in
Newberry.

What's the truth in this case, ladies and gentiemen?
That Theia McArdle and Richard Bowman committed acts or
omissions on December 29th? 2014 that caused the death of
this littlé boy.
”  Thank you for your_attentibn this week. Thank you for
your diligence. We appreciate that. Your service as
citizens here in Newbefry, énd that's what y’all are. The
consciousness of this community that this type of abuse is
not>going to be.tolerated. I'm going to ask you to go.back

in the jury room and consider all of this mountain of
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evidence that we have that you've heard this week and find
Theia McArdle guilty. Thank you.

JURY CHARGE

THE COURT: Thank you very much, sir. Ladies énd'
gentlemen, these instrucfions should take about 15 minutes
for me to givé to you. Does anybody need a gquick break
before I do that? Everybody good? .Raise your hand if you
need a break. Going once, going twibe. Okay.

Now, ladies and gentlemen, just a few caveats. At this
point in time the record in this case is closed, and what
that means essentially is that it's not possible to reopeﬁ
the record and take additional testimony. So you'll have to

decide this case based upcon the evidence that has been

- presented to you thus far. 1It's simply not possible to

introduce additional evidence. So if you have any questions
about the facts in the case, or the evidence in the case,

you're going to need to rely upon your recollection to the

-extent that you can, and certainly reference any exhibits

that you may want.to. Héwéver, if you have any questions
about the law that applies, simply write that question down
on a note and send it out and I will try and help you. I
can help you on any legal issue. On any question concerning
the law. Factually fhough I'm not permitted to answer any
factual questions. All right?

Now, ladies and gentlemen, I'll tell you that when I
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first started practicing law 23 years plus agoc the way that
judges would instruct a jury is.that they would basically
sit up here and they would read you 15 pages of the
applicable law taken from various law books and the jury was
supposed to jusf basically sit there, absorb it all, take it
all in( and then take it back to the jury room and get .it
right the‘first time. Well, I always found that a little
bit.unreasonable, ladies and‘gentlemen, because like most

people, it took me three years to get through law school and

I don't think it's fair to ask you to learn in 15 minutes

what it took me three years to learn. Long story short, you
will have a copy of these jury instructions that you can
refer to if you need to in the jury room. And again, I'm
happy to answer any legal quéstion that you may have.
Please pay attention to the instructions as a whole. Don't
simply pay éttention to part of them to fhe detriment of
some other portion of the instructions.. And, of course,
once you're done, please return‘these to the Courf.

Now, ladies and gentlemen, I instruct you that the
indictment in this case charges Ms. McArdle with the offense
of homiéide by child abuse. I remind you that the fact that

Ms. McArdle was arrested, charged and indicted in this case

~is not evidence and cannot be considered by you as evidence

of guilt in this case, nor does this indictment create any

presumption or inference of guilt. This document is simply
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the formal written instrument which contains the charge

-against her. It's the formal document by which this case .is

brought. into court.

Now, in this case Ms. McArdle hés pled not guilty to
this éharge and that plea puts the burden on the State to
prove the Defendant guilty. I instruct you that a person
charged with committing a criminal offense in this state is
never required to prove herself innocénﬁ. Itfs an important
rule of law that the Defendant in a criminal tri;l, no

matter what the seriousness of the charge may be, will

always be presumed to be innocent of the crime to which the

‘indictment was issued unless guilt has been proven by

evidence to satisfy you of her guilt beyond a reaSonabie
doubt. This'presumption_éf innocence does not end when you
begin your deliberations, but it accompanies the Defendant
throughout the triai until you, the jﬁry, reach a verdict of
guilt based on évidencé satisfying'you of that guilt beyond
a reasonable doubt. The preéumption of innocence is like a
robe of righteousness. 1It's placed about thevshoulders of -

the Defendant and it remains with her until it has béen

- stripped from her by evidence satisfying you of her guilt

beyond a reasonable doubt. Ladies and gentlemen,., the
presumption of innocence is not metely a legal theory. It's
not a legal phrase. It's not just a legal phrase. It is a

substantial right to which every Defendant is entitled
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unless you, the jury, are satisfied from the evidence of.the
Defendént's guilt beyond a reasonable doubt.

Well, what is a reasonable doubt in the law? A
reasonable doubt is the kind of doubt that would cause a
reasonable person to hesitate to act. The State has the
burden of proving the Defendant guilty beyond a reasonable
doubt. And some of you may have se?ved as jurors in civil
cases where you were told that it's only necessary to prove

that a fact is more likely true than not true, such as by

the greater weight or the preponderance of the evidence. 1In

criminal cases the State's prove must be more powerful than

~ that. It must be proof beyond a reasonable doubt. Proof

beyond a reasonable doubt is proof that leaves you firmly
convinced of the Defendant's guilt. Ndw, there are very few
things that we now in this world with absolute certainty and
in criminal cases the law doesn't require préof that
overcomes every possible déubt. If, based on your
consideration of the evidence, .you're firmly convinced that
the Defendant is guilty of the crime charged, you should
find her guilty. 1If, on the other hand, you think there's
the real possibility that the Defendant is not guilty, you
must give the Defendant the benefit of the doubt and find
her not guilty.

Ndw, ladies and gentlemen, during this trial I remind

you that you and I have certain duties to perform, and as
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the .trial judge it's been my responsibility to preside over

the trial of this case and I have a duty to rule on the
admissibility of evidence offered. You have to consider
only the competent evidence before you. So any testimony
which was ordered stricken from the record you must
disfegard that testimony because\you're to consider only the
testimony which has been presented from the witness stand,
as well as any exhibits which have been made a part of the
record in this case.

Now, I have the additional duty to chargé you the .law

applicable. And as the presiding judge, I am the sole judge

of the law. It's your duties as jurors to accept and apply
the law as I now state it to you. So if you already have
any idea as.to what the law is or what‘it should be and it
doesn't agree with what I nowvtell you the law is, you must
abandon this idea because you're sworn to adcept and apply
the law as i staﬁe it to you.

Again, ladies and gentlemen, in this case, or in every
case tried in this court before a jury, the jury becomes the
sole and exclusive judge of the facts of the case. A trial
Jjudge cannot intimate} state, comment on or make any
statement to a trial jury about the facts in a case. Since
you, the jury, are the sole judges of the facts, you're not
to infer from what I've said during the progress of this

trial in ruling upon the admissibility of evidence or
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otherwise, or anything that I say to you know during the
course of this instruction to you that I have any opinion
about the facts in.this case. Ladies and gentlemen, the law
does not permit me to have any opinion about the facts in
this case. This is a matter solely for you, the jury, to
determine. As jurors it's your duty to determine the
weigh;, valué, effect and truth of the evidence presented
during the trial. '

Now, typically, ladies and gentlemen, there are two
types of e&idence presented during the course of a trial,
direct evidence and circumstantial evidence. Direct
evidence directly proves the existence of a fact and does
not require deduction, such as testimony by an eyewitness.
Circumstantial evidence is proof of a chain of facts and
circumstances indicating the existence of a fact. I
instruct you that crimes may be proven by circumstantial
evidence. The law makes no distinction between the weight
or value to be given to either direct or circumstantial
evidence. However, to the extent the State relies upon
circumstantial evidence, all the circumstances must be
consistent with each other, and when taken together, point
conclusively to the guilt of the accused beyond a reasonable
doubt. If these circumstances merely portray the
Defendant's conduct or behavior as suspicious then the proof

has failed. The State has the burden of proving the
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Defendant's guilt beyond a reasonable doubt and this burden
rests with the State regardless of whether the State relies
upon direct evidence, éircumstantial evidence, or some
combination of the two.

Now, necessarily, ladies and gentlemen, you have to
determine the credibility of witnesses who ha?e testified.
And again, credibility simply means believability. It
becomes your duty as jurérs to analyze and the e&aluate the
evidence and determine which evidence convinces you of its
truth. . In determining the believability of witnesses who
have testified in this case, you may believe one witness
over several witnesses or several witnesses over one
witness. You may believe a part of the testimony of a
witness and reject'the.remaining part of the testimony of
that same witness. You may believe the testimony of a
witness in it's enti;ety or reject the testimony of a
witness in its entirety. You may consider whether any
witnesses has exhibited to you.any interest, bias,
prejudiced or other motive in this case, and you can also
consider the appearance and manner of.a witness while on the
witness stand.

Now, as I have explained yesterday and today, and maybe
even on Tuesday, normally the rules of evidence don't permit
witnesses to testify as to opinions or conclusions, but an

exception- to this rule exists for expert witnesses. A
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witnessvwho by education and experience has become an expert
in some art, science, profession or calling’may'staté an
opinion as to relevant and material matters in which the
witness claims to be an expert, and they also state the
reasons for that opinion. You should consider any opinion
qiyen'in this case, and like any other evidence, give it the
weight you think it deserves. If you decide that the
opinion of an expert is not based on sufficient education or
experience, or if you concluded that the reasons given in
support of the opinion are not sound, or that it's
outweighed by other evidence. You may disregard the opinion
entirely. An expert witnesses testimony is to be given no
éreater weight than that of-ény othef wifnesses simply
because the witness is an expert. Further, you're'not‘
required1to accept an expert's opinion even‘though‘it's_not
contradicted.

Now, ladies and gentlemen, during the course of this
trial there has been evidence presented that witnesses have
made prior statements which are not consistent with the
witnesses present testimony. You may use this evidence to
decide whether or not to believe the witness. You may also
use the evidence of the earlier contradictory statement to
detérmine the truth of thosé statements. It's up to you to
decide whether to believe the earlier statement or the

testimony given at trial. I instruct you that if a witness
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has shown to have knowingly testified untruthfully
concerning any material matter, you may consider this in
determining whether to truét the witness's testimony as to
other matters. You may reject all the testimony of that
witness or give all or part of the testimony the weight you
think it deserves.

I instruct you, ladies and gentlemen, that under the
law of this state, if é person is fatally injured by an
individual in one county but ultimately dies or passes away
in another county, the indicted individual can be tried by
this court in either county. The county éf the injury or
the county.of death.

In this case, ladies and gentlemen( the Defendant ;s
charged with the offense of ﬂomicide by child abuse.
Therefére the State must prove beyond a reasonable doubt
that the Defendant caused the death of a child under the age

of 11 while committing child abuse or neglect. Child abuse

.. or neglect is an act or failure to act which causes harm to

the child's physical health or welfare. Harm to the child's

physical health or welfare means that the Defendant either,

one, inflicted or allowed to be.inflicted in the child,
physicai injury or, two, knowingly failed to supply the
child with adequate foéd, clothing, shelter or healthcare,
and this failure caused a physical iﬁjury'or condition which

then caused death. I instruct you that knowingly means that
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the Defendant had actual knowledge of infliction of physical
injury or actual knowledge of the existence of the’chiid's
injuries aﬁd'that failure to provide the child with adequate
healthcare could reasonably lead to tﬂe child's death. The
State must also prove beyond a reasonable doubt that the

death occurred under circumstances showing-an extreme

-indifference to human life. .

Now, ladies and gentlemen, there are two possible
Verdicts that you>can find in this case. And Madam
Forelady, I've worked up this verdict form which is about as
simpie as I can possibly make ft, that you can use to
deliver your verdict and perhaps guild your deliberations.
The verdict form makes the following statement. "We, the
jury in the above-captioned case, on the charge of homicide

by child abuse unanimously find Theia McArdle," and then it

has two blanks for you to -- where you can initial, Madam

Forelady, eithér not guilty or guilty. If you find the
State has met its -- has failed to meet its burden of
proving the Defendant's beyond a reasonable doubt; and all
12 of(you agree on that, you would initial here next to not
guilty, knock on the door, let the bailiff know and we'll
bring you back in here. If you find, however, that thev
State has met its burden of proving the Defendant's guilt

beyond a reasonable doubt and all 12 of you agree, you would

then, of course, initial next to guilty, sign your name,
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knock on the door and we'll get you back in here.

Now, ladies and gentlemen, I instruct you that if any
member of the jury panel has any issue or guestion about the
law, simply bring it to the Court's attention and do so by
way of writing a note. But, Madam Forelady{ at no time
should any member of the jury panel, or at no time shoul&
you, indicate or communicate with the Court‘concerning any
numerical division as a result of your deliberations. Okay?
I don't want to know -- if you have to communicate to me,
the last thing I need to know, the last thing I want to know
is okay,lwell, we're séven/five, or the vote is six/six, or
the vote ié 11/1. Okay? So jﬁst never give me that

information ever. If you have any other questions about the

law though, I'm all ears. But please, Jjust never provide me

"with any kind of numerical division about your

deliberations.

Now, ladies and gentlemen, I remind you that you have

"been chosen as fair and impartial jurors in thi's case. 1In

other words, ladies and gentlemen, you'ﬁe got no friends to
reward. You have no enemies to éunish. Your job is to
render a &erdict based solely'ﬁpon the evidence as you find
it to be and the law as I've‘instructed you.

Now, in a moment, ladies and gentlemen, I'm going to
ask that you go ahead and take a break. The purpose -- but

don't start your deliberations yet. The purpose of the
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break is that we have to make sure that everything that's in
evidence is altogether énd put tégether and then we'll get
it back to the jury room to you. I know that YOu've all
been going collectively outside to gef a breath of fresh
air. So that's probably what you should do this time and
just take a 10 minute break. .But again, .the purpésé'of the
break is to.gather up all the evidence and to also allow the

attorneys to object to any of the instructions that I've

\
1

given you on the record with regard to these instructions.
Additionally, ladies and gentlemen, there is -- I think

there is a CD ROM in there which contains a three or four

. hour interview. TIf you need to listen to that interview or

access any other CD ROMs or gig chips that may have been
méde a part of the record in this case, just‘ask us for a
computer and we'll sénd one in there. It will probébly be
mine or my law clerk's. Okay? One of you I'm sure knows
how to pop a CD in. Probably the youhgest of you knows how
to put a CD in and hit Media Player. But obviousiy whatever
computer we send in is also going to contain other material.
So simply use it as a record player or a CD playef and don't
go through snooping through the-other stuff that's on,the'
combuter screen, please.

Additionally, just a few quick other rules that I have.
Smoke breaks once a case starts deliberating, I usually

limit it to about one every hour and a half, and I did that
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because I ended up trying a caee up in -- all 12 of you have
to be present while deliberating, and if four or five pop
outside to smoke then the deliberations have to stop. Aﬁd I
actually tried a ease where a guy was a chain smoker and it
was like every five minutes we were stopping deliberations
becaﬁse he couldn't take it. .So smoke breaks are every hour
and a half; Once the case is submitted to you however long.
you deliberate is entirely up to you. Okay? There‘ie no
set time for deliberation. If it takes you 10 minutes,-
that's fine. Ten hours, ﬁhat's fine. I‘Qe never seen one
take 10 days, but that is also fine. -Solit is entirely up
to you all how long you choose to deliberate. If you find
yourself getting tired for the evening and feel like comihg
back iatervtomorrow, Monday, whatever, I'm all ears. What
I'm getting at though is once the case is submitted to you,
you control the watch 100 percent.‘I do not. You dd.‘

With that, pop outside. Get some fresh air. Have a
smoke if you are so inclined, and we'll get the evidence
together and I'll handle any objectiens or exceptions and
then we'll get the case to you. Okay, Madam Forelady?

Thank you.

(Whereupon, the jury exited the courtroom at 5:00 p-m.)

THE COURT: The Defendant objects to my failure to give
a lesser included on unlawful conduct towards a child; is

AN

that correct?
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MR. VERNER: Yes, sir. And -- yes, sir. But I
understand the Court's ruling.
TH? COURT: Very good. Aside from a quasi objection on
the Court charging the knowingly aspect Qf this, any other
objections or reservations?

MR. STUMBO: Just that, Judge. -We take exception to

that.

THE COURT: Okay. If you --

MR. VERNER: I had -- actually, Judge, I wanted to be
heard.

THE COURf: Yes, sir.

MR. VERNER: I didn't -- it's been -- I didn't -- I got
the jury -- the Jjury inStrucgions. I got the jury
instfuctions. T didn'f get a copy of the verdict form prior
to. I was goilng to propose prior to it, and it just didn't

pop in my head when the Judge was talking about the
instructions, I was asking, because of the way the State's
presenting its charge, for a more individualized verdiét
form. It's either that she caused the death, or under the
other -- not guilty or -- but they would have -- I wanted an
interrogatory in the jury under whiéh section --

THE COURT: Specific that either she acted as the
principal and actuélly inflicted the injuries herself or
that she knew of the iﬁju;ies and failed to seek medical

care?
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MR. VERNER: Yes, sir. And I was also asking for a
special interrogatory on the verdict form that the child
died in Newberry. I understand the Court charge that it's
possible for the trial to, you know, be tried in a separate

county if a crime happens .in another one and does. But

because the vast majority of the -- substantial majority of

the information talks about the beating likely occurring in
Spartanburg,‘the pathologists testifying, 1if they're
testimony is believed, tbe_death would have had to occur in
Spartanburg, I wQuld ask for a special interrogatory in
which county do you find the child died.

‘THE COURT: I doubt I'm going to give that to you.
That's a venue issue that should have been raiséd pretrial,
quite honestly, in my opinion.. I know that.you're probably
going to argue that it's a subject matter jurisdictién
issue. I don't believe it is. So I'm not going to really
inquire about that. The case has to.be tried somewhere, and
under the law as I read it it can be tried here. |

MR. VERNER: Oh, I understand that, Judge, but --

THE COURT: Does the State have ahy position on the --
his suggestion‘is somewhat curious.

MR. STUMBO: I don't know that I've ever seen that,
Judge. I don't know that there's any precedent for it. And
quite frankly, I don't think that's -- the law requires.the

jury to make such a distinction. I know there's times when
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the law does require the jury to make a distinction, say, in
a --

THE COURT: Value of goods for a grand larceny.

MR. STUMBO: Right, exactly. Or a CSC case, I think,
for purposes of the sex offender registry. Or for repeat
offenses later I believe there's a finding of whether there
was an intrusion or something of that degree. And I want to
say, Your Honor, there again, my mind is kind of frazzled on
a Friday afternoon at 5:00.

THE COURT: I think you're talking about a kidnapping,
whether it was sexually related. Whether that would kick
you onto the sex offender registry. That's what you're --

MR. STUMBO: That's one. But there's also -- I know
I've seen it CSC with minor cases, what type of sexual
battery was ét play. |

THE COURT: Right. Right. I know what you're talking
about.

MR. STUMBO: 1It's under the new law. éo I don't know
if there's any provision for that here, Judge. It's all -=

MR. VERNER: Well, Judge, if it's venue it would be a
harmless error. If it's subject matter then, of course, it
can be raised at any time. So if the State's right it's a
venue -- aéd the Court's right, it's a venue issue, eveﬁ if
the~jury'ruled Spartanburg, it would be a harmless error.

But -
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THE COURT: Well, it's being brought by the State of
South Carolina, and the State of South Cafolina is
represented throughout the étate by various Solicitors. So
I respect your position and will decline to -~ if that was a
factual issue, that's a factual issue to be determined by a
court as opposed to a jury trial. If the Court were to make
a h;bit of inquiring of the jury after the case has been
pfeéented, obviously you have'to try a case somewhere, and
if the Court were to'inquire of the jury after it was
presented and then find out‘that the frial has taken place
in the wrong county, and if that's the grounds to theh retry
it in the correct county -- no, we're not going to do that.
That's why -- that's why you've got 17 dash whatever,
whatever, that we-talked'about earlier.

MR. VERNER: I underspand the practical difficulty of
it, Judge. |

THE COURT:  Sure.

MR. VERNER: But is that on both motions then? Because

. I also had the motion for the first interrogatory --

THE COURT: TIs your thinking.just because it could
guide the Court in terms of sentencing and in terms of
culpability or -- I mean, I'm really -- my initial -- my
default setting --

MR. VERNER: My thinking was more --

THE COURT: Hé:e's what I'll do, Mr. Verner. I'11
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submit it like this. If the verdict comes back as guilty I
will consider -- if the Court feels like it will help the
Court, I will consider a special interrogatory of the jury
under which theory that they found.

MR. VERNER: One of the reasons was is ﬁhat Solicitor
in his closing mentioned several times ,they did this
together, which, of course, was the -- he was dancing on the
aiding and abetting language.

THE COURT: You can only aid and abet a principal. I‘
mean, "you can have two people acting in concert, and if it's
an agreement to inflict the iﬁjury or commit the crime then
they're'both ;iable as principals.

MR. VERNER: Well, I understand the Court's ruling that
it would be practical for the -- possibly sentence purposes
if —- dépending on the verdict, I guess.

THE COURT: Very good. I'm going to submit it as I
read it. If y"all want to inspect it, thét's perfectly
fine. But -- L

MR. VERNER: 1It's just a simple verdict form? Well,
I'd still like to look at it. |

THE COURT: Yeah. Other than that, you all inventory
the exhibitS/ help Tara out in the regard. And I have the
photos from Exhibit whatever that i did not include on that
exhibit.

MR. VERNER: Your Honor, my position -- my second
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1 . position is if the Court's going to use a simple verdict
2 form --
3 THE COURT: Yes, sir.
4 MR. VERNER: -- my preference, and it's because of a
5 recent Court of Appeals case that I was in, is that the
6 verdict form would be on the indictments itself. The ---or
7 submitted with the indictments.

8 THE COURT: You want me to send the indictment back?
9 MR. VERNER: My take from a recent -- from the Mandy
10 Smith Court case was that it was the general consensus of

11 the Appellate Court that they thought it was appropriate for

12 the verdict form to be submitted on the indictment because
13 that wouid show the allegations. But in case, Your Honor, I
14 would ask for the indictment to be sent back. I mean, I

15 understand i might not what that in every case. But were

16 -~ it's a simple verdict form -- F”

17 MR. STUMBO: I don't really have a position on that,

18 Judge. TI've seen it done both ways.

19 THE COURT: I've never sent the indictment back and

20 I've never really wanted to. But if Mr. Verner wants it in
21 this case ana you don't care, I'll send it back.

22 A MR. STUMBO: 1I've had Judges do it.

23 MR. VERNER: ‘Maybe I need to double check the language

24 of it. But at the Mandy Smith trial the --

25 ' THE COURT: My understanding is, and I've never seen a
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Judge actually send the indictment back, even>when I first
started practicing. What I was told is that because the
indictment waé conclusory and because it was an allegation
that it should not be éubmitted to the jury, because it's
prepared by the Solicitor. It's -- I-forget Judge Johnson's
reasoning on it, but he explained it to me.

MR. VERNER: Well, the reason for the thinking in the -
- why the Court of Appeals did.it was because, I think, part
of their reason was that the State would be bound by the
allegations of the indictment and surely the jury would know
the allegations of the indictment.

MR. STUMBO: Judge -- just correct me if I'm wrong,
Charles. I know we were both at the Appellate --

MR. VERNER: -- had a better seat--

MR. STUMBO: -- argﬁment, but I don't know that that
was the issue they ultimately --

MR. VERNER: -- just one of them —-

MR. STUMBO: It may have been in one of the briefs, but

MR. VERNER: It was actually in some of fhe questions
from Justice Few.

THE COURT: The Solicitor does not object. I will
leave it in your discretion, Mr. Verner. If you want it to
go back, it can go back. You make the decision.

MR. VERNER: I this case, I would ask that it be sent
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with the verdicﬁ form.

THE COURT: We shall send it back with the verdict form
and the instructions then.

MR. STUMBO: That's fine, Judge.

MR. VERNER: And I understand the Court's tactical
concern as a former public deﬁender.

THE COURT: And as a formef Solicitor. I tried to send
it back one time. Jim Johnson said nofA |

MR. STUMBO: Judge, just off -- are we off the record?

THE<COURT¥ Let's go off the record.

(Whereupon, a brief recess was held.)

THE COURT: Gentlemen, you all compare notes on the
exhibits. I'm going‘to take.a brief break. And for what
it's worth, 1it's been a pleasure trying this case‘with you
all. I'm very, very impressed and both sides did a good job
prepping this caée.

MR. STUMBO: It was a long week.

THE COURT: Ms. McArdle, pleaéure to meet you, ma'am.

(Whereupon, the jury began deliberatiéns at/5:22 p.m.)

| VERDICT

THE COQRT: We'll go back on the record. The record
should reflect that Ms. McArdle is present along with
counsel. I am informed that the jury has reached a verdict.
Anything before receiving the jury back in the courtroom

from the State?
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MR. STUMBO: Nothing from the State.

THE COURT: From the Defense?

MR. VERNER: ©No, Your Honor.\

THE COURT: Very good. Let's have the jury, please.

(Whereupon, the jury entered the courtroom at 6:07
p.-m.)

THE COURT: All right. Madam Forelady, I'm told that
the jury has reached a verdict; is that corr%ct?

MADAM FORELADY: That's correct.

THE COURT: All right. >And all 12 of you all agree on
that verdict?

vMADAM FORELADY: Yes, sir.

THE COURT: All right. If you would, hand the verdict
form, please, to the bailiff. Madam Clerk, you may publish.
. .
'MADAM CLERK: Yes, sir. Indictment 2015-GS-36-0133,
State of South Carolina vs. Theia McArdle. We the jury in
the above-captioned case on the cﬁarge of homicide by child
abusé unanimously find Theia McArdle guilty. Signed Kelly

P. Ringer, Foreperson.

Ladies and gentlemen of the jury, if this is your
verdict, please indicate by raising your right hand.

THE COURT: Let the record reflect that all 12 members.
of the jury have raised their hand. Anything prior to
discharge of the jury from the State?

MR. STUMBO: Nothing from the State, Your Honor.
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THE COURT: From the Defense? .

MR. VERNER: I would like them po;led, Your Honor.

THE COURT: All right. Ladies and gentlemen of the
jury, the Clerk of Courf will call your name in just a
moment, and she will ask you basically two questions; is
this your verdict and is it sfill your verdict. Just aﬁswer
appropriately, okay, to those queétions.

Go ahead, please.

MADAM éLERKE Yes, sir. Kelly P. Ringér,'is this your
verdict and isAstill_your vérdicf?

JUROR: Yes.

MADAM CLERK: David Alexaﬁder, is thié your verdict and
is still your verdict?

JUROR: Yes, ma'am.

- MADAM CLERK: ' Michelle Mosley, is this your verdict and
is still your verdict?

' JUROR: Yes, ma'am.

MADAM CLERK: Elenita Young, is this your verdict and
is sfill‘your verdict?

JUROR: Yes, ma'am.

MADAM CLERK: Teresa Wise, is this your verdict and is
still your verdict?

JUROR: Yes, ma'am.

MADAM CLERK: Robert Icard, is this your verdict and is

still your verdict?
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JURCR: Yes, ma'am.

MADAM CLERK: Cynthia Stefanini, is this your verdict

~ and is still ydur verdict?

JUROR: Yes, ma'am.

MADAM CLERK: Mason Scott, is this your wverdict and is

still your verdict?

JURCR: Yes, ma'am.

MADAM CLERK: Mallory Matthews, is this your verdict-
and is still your verdict?

- JURCR: Yes, ma'am.

MADAM CLERK: -Abby Kesler, isAthis your verdict and
still your verdict?

JUROR: Yes, ma'am. | -

MADAM CLERK: James Chaffins, is this your verdict and
still your verdict?

JUROR: Yes, ma'am.

MAbAM CLERK: Donnie Lominack, is this your verdict and
is still your verdict?

JUROR: Yes, ma'am.

THE COURT: Ladies and gentlemen of the jury, I want to
thank you for your service here this week. I know that we
have kept you and we have inconvenienced you and in all
likelihood we have exposed you to stuff that you would have
not rather been exposed to of seen, and for that I am truly

sorry and I truly apologize. I will tell you that jury
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service is never, never easy. I've often felt like this is
an imposition, and I know it is an imposition. But I
promise you, your service here was absolutely necessary and
I sincerely, sincerely, sincerely appreciate your all's hard

work and your patience with us here this week. I will let

you know that you will receive a letter from me thanking you

 for your jury service. The purpose of that letter is really

twofold. It won't probably go out until Monday at the

earliest because I've got to get by the office and do it

this weekend. But the purpose is twofold. To thank you, of

course, for your jury service. It's also to solicit
feedback. So if there's anything tﬁat you did like about
jury service, let)usvknow. Anything you didn't like about
it, definitely let me know. . Okay? Please. Because I've
éhanged»the way the court operates based on feedback from
folks like you all.

With that, at this point in time, the only thing thét
remains to be done is sentencing of the Defendant and
eptertaining some post-trial moticons. If you want to stick
around for that, that's perfectly fine. If -- otherwise you
are absolutely 100 percent free to go. Okay? If you want
to stay for sentencing, what I will ask is that you take one
of the seats 6ver here to the back of the courtroom. We'll
just take a few moments break while I get the Foreperson to

sign the indictment and you can collect whatever items you
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left in the jury room and just, you know, go downstairs and

then just come up the other way would be the best way for
you to acecess that. So if you want to stay, you are free to
do that. |

You had something else, Mr. Verner?

MR. VERNER: Yes, éir. I'll promise I'll be brief.

THE COURT: Yes, sir.

MR. VERNER: But the item we mentioned prior to the
deliberations about the interrogatory. I'll‘be less than
five minutes,'if the Court will hear me.

THE COURT: Approach, please. .I might not be releésing
you all quite yet. Hold on one second.

‘(Whereupon, a sidebar was held.)

THE COURT: Before I release you all, and this 1is
actually a question that I do have, I'm going to ask that
you all return and deliberate one more time on this
particﬁlar quéstidn. And, Madam Forelady, you can feel free
just to write this -- the answer to this question on a piece
of péper. It's not -- it's not a terribly complicated
question, so I'm just going to ask it'of you and you can
Write your answer down. Based upon the verdict that was
rendered, the verdict of guilt in.this particular case, is
that verdict based on the jury's finding that the Defendant
acted alone or that she acted with the co-defendant in this

case, or is it based upon the fact that she knew of the
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injuries and should have provided medical care to the child
invoived. Okay?

So if you would, just adjourn to the back. I know that
you all have already figured that out. Adjourn to the back,
write that down, and then come.back out as éooﬁ as you're
ready. Okay? We'll remain here at ease.

(Whereupon, the jury returned to the jury room.)-

THE‘CéURT: While they're doing that,-if one of the
Soligitors wouldn't mind going ahead and preparing a

sentencing sheet for me. And, Mr. Verner, you also wanted

‘the Court to inquire of the jury concerning the McCloud

case. You wanted the‘Court to ask specifically where thé
death of the.child took place or --

MR. VERNER: In which county. -

THE COURT: -- in which county it took place; is that
correct, sir? |

MR. VERNER: Yes, sir. I'wéulq argue under the McCloud_
case that if at all -- if the child was killed -- under any
theory that she would be convicted, if the child waé killed
in Spartanburg County, becausé she has the rightvto be tried
in the county where the crime happened, then the subject
matter jurisdiction would be in Spartanburg County. - My
understanding is -- from reading the McCloud case, 1is venue
is‘proper if there is any evidence that the crime happened

in more than one county. Obviously if the jury finds that
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the child was dead in Spartanburg there would be no venue
issue, because if the child is dead in Spartanburg, taking
it to Newberry for hospital care would be pointless. If
it's a venue issue then it would be proper fof the case and
harmless error for this case.to go forward. If it's
jurisdictional, then that would speak for itself, Your
Honor.

THE COURT: Soclicitor, you atithe sidebar opposed that
motion. You concurred with the Court that it Qould not be
appropriate, and under the South CarolinéAlaw --

MR. STUMBC: Under the statute, Judge, I think that
it's pretty clear that it can be tried in either county.
Based on the facts of the case as they played out, I think
that's true? 'If the ‘case had been tried in Spartanburg -- I
think there was a better case for trying it in Newberry
because that's where he was declared decease.

THE COURT: Certainly.

MR. STUMBO: But that's why we took the case,
obviously, instead of Solicitor Barnett.

THE COURT: °~ Very good. And for the record, Mr.
Verner, you would renew all\motions and also request a --. or
move for a new trial at this particular point in time?

MR. VERNER: Yes, Your Honor.

THE COURT: Very good. The Court will take the new

trial motion under advisement. The other motions, same
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rulings as before.

MR. STUMBO: Judge, and just for the record. I know we
discussed this at éidebar. We object -- we do object to
this interrogatory on the basis that I don't know that the
law requires the jury to unanimously fihd which elements of
subsection (a) (1) that they feel like were applicable.

Maybe -- I know Your Honor said you ma? want it for purposes
of the»sentencing decision: But I don't know that legally -

THE COURT: I would tend to agree with you — Well, I
would tend to agree with you, Scolicitor. Quite honestly,.
one of the reasons, because senténcing is in the sole.
province of_this Court, one of the reasons I am curious
about it, and I think you would agree certainty, at least in
my mind, one who actively beats or assault; a child
ihtentionally, kills a child, in my mind\there's a greater
level of culpability for that person than perhaps another
person who engageé in passive conduct which results in the
death of a child. Maybe they should have known or did know
of a serious medical condition, but fof whatever reason they
failed to get treatment for that child. So that, in my
mind, plays into sentencing. And that's one of the reasons
-- that's probably the primary reason I asked that
interrogatory of the jury. They are the finders of fact and

it would be inapprbpriate for me to speculate on whether Ms.
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McArdle is guilty as a principal. The principal one that
aésaulted the child, or whether she did it in concert with
the co—defendant, or whether it's a more passive conduct
that is being criminalized in_this case.

MR. STUMBO: And, Your Honor, if it's only being used
for your guidance in sentencing, I don’t have any problem
with that.

THE COURT: I understénd.

MR. STUMBO: I just think I needed to preserve that for

the record if it were to affect, I mean, the legal outéome,

-
’

Judge. Maybe i didn't artfﬁlly put that --

THE COURT: I don't know that it necessarily
Jjeopardizes thé outcome. I suppose we're about to see.
Perhaps I should not have asked that question, but we will
see in a few moments.

And you all ﬁave prepared a sentencing sheet?

MR. STUMBO: 1I.do, Judge.

MR. DANIEL: Yes, sir.

(Whereupon, a brief recéss was held.)

THE COURT: 1If we may, let's go back on the record. My

law clerk just brought a very valid point that had not

~occurred to me. The Jjury may very well be under the

impression that they have to be unanimous as to the

underlying theory. It's possible that some of the jurors,

/
four of the jurors, felt that the first scenario was
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correct, another four thought the second scenario was
correct, and then another four concluded that the third
scenario was correct. And if that's what's taking them
longer than what I thought it would take theﬁ, that might ée
why they're still back there. I realize theyfve only been
there for 10 minutes. I think I need to clarify that.

MR. STUMBO: Well, Judge, I don't have a problem with"

maybe Mr. Verner, if you want to walk back there and just

tell them that, or have your law clerk say this part's not

the verdict. The verdicts done. This doesn't have to bé
unanimous.

MR. VERNER: I guess the point of me asking for the
interrogatory in the first place prior to going back was
because the State has presented two different possible
factual scenarios of guilt, so I did think that the jury
would have to find them unanimously guilﬁy of either one
side. ~That.was what I had contemplated for was if he had
beat him to death, 'all 12 of ydu agree that it would be this
one. If you-think it's the lack of -- it's odd ﬁhat that a
statute that, you know ---I understand it's one statute for
one offense for the same punishment, but there are entirely
different factual findings that the jury would have to find
to get you to punishment.

MR. STUMBO: Well, and that was, I think, one of my

issues, Judge. And I indicated to you for sentencing
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purposes that's one thing. For your guidance. But for this
purpoSe I think it's wholly inappropriate, because what
we're doing at that point is, I guess, telling the
Legislature that they need to add elements to this crime. T
don't know. I mean, the law is what it is and it's Qritten
as it's written, but we can have our opinion of that one way
or the other.

MR. VERNER: But this is just a case where there are
factually two --

THE COURT: I understand.

MR. VERNER: -- entirely inconsistent ways to find
somebod& guilty of the same crime. T don't think we're
going to --

THE COURT: I appreciate your position. Apparently we
have an answer. |

MR. STUMBO: Thank you, Judge. And quité frankly, for
thosé reasons, Judge, we wouid ask that it not be published

necessarily. But you can -- certainly we believe that it's

appropriate for you to use as you feel necessary for

sentencing.
THE COURT: The question they just passed to me, "We
are getting different interpretations of the questions. Can

you clarify acting together." The second question I asked,

~"Does this mean that they were together beating the child?

Can you clarify neglect without knowing."
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At this péint in time, subject to the Defendant's
objection which I know is going to be madé here shortly, the
verdict of guilt has been found. Just ask the jury to cease
their deliberations and come on out, please. I understand
your desire and your reasons for wanting it, Mr. Verner, but
in my discretion, I'm not going to have them struggle with
this any longer. .

(Whefeupon/ the jury entered the courtroom.)

THE COURT: Ladies and gentlemen, again, I appreciate
your efforts. TI'm not going to ask you all to struggle with
this question any longer. The verdict has been rendered and
the verdict stands. Okay? So I'm not going to impose upon
you ali any further. Again, i do appreciate your hard work.
I do appreciate your dedication on this case. And the Clerk
informs me that your checks for your>jury service this week,
althéugh it will not come close to compensating you for the
inconvenience and for the service that you have provided the
state, your checké afé;,in faét, ready. They are at the
security desk downstairs. ,If you want to stick around for
jury deliberations, don't worry about going dqwnstairs

because -- if you want to stick around for sentencing, don't

worry about going downstairs. . You can feel free to grab

whatever items you have out of there and simply have a seat
over in the gallery. You may have to go around that way

yet. Go around the back hallway. The deputy or the bailiff
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will show you how to move kind of around this way. And with

ﬁhat, you have my thanks, and I hope you have a lovely

weekend 1f you choose not to stick around. Okay? Take

care. Thank you.

(Whereupon the jury was released at 6:31 p.m.)
SENTENCING

THE COURT: Solicitor, aside from the information
that's already been imparted to me about the conviction in
North Carolina for the misdemeanor offense, any additional
cfiminal history that the Court wants to apprise me of?

MR. STUMBO: Your Honor, there was a larceﬁy con&iction
in North Carolina in 2013 and it looks like a breaking and
enteriﬁg in 2014.

MR. VERNER: It says dismissed with leave.

© THE COURT: All right. The Céurt won't consider it.

MR. VERNER: And it shows that it was a misdemeanor
charge anyway.

THE COURT: Very good. The Court won't coﬁsider that.

MR. STUMBO: I'm sorry. I'm showing Mr. Verner the
wrong thing. _July 15th, 2014. It was trial by Jjudge,

guilty verdict in North Carolina for breaking -- breaking or

. entering.

MR. VERNER: It appears to be a misdemeanor magistrate
-- or at least a misdemeanor --

MR. STUMBO: A misdemeanor breaking or entering.
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THE COURT: All right. Anything further from the
State? Obviously tﬁe Court is very familiar with the
evidence in this case, and certainly this was an extremely

aggravated assault on this child. " But anything further from

the State, Mr. Stumbo?

. MR. STUMBO: Judge, Jjust that we intend to pursue
Richard Bowman, and, you know, we've never believed in this
case that we need to choose one or the other here, quite
frankly. ‘We think they're both responsible for this young
man's death. Judge, it's horrifié.b I don't even think I
need to elaborate on that. It‘s something that we take very
seriously. We'll leave sentencing in your discretion.

THE COURT: Certainly. Thank you, Solicitor.

MR. STUMBO: Thank yOHU.

THE COURT: Mr. Verner, I'm happy to entertain anything
that you want to éay in mitigation.(YObviously, anything Ms.

McArdle might want to tell me.

i

MR. VERNER: Just, Judge, the -- not so much -- she's
22. She was living on her own at the age 16. She was
pregnant at 17. I think because of her circumstances fell

into the lifestyle. And-'I do think Richard Bowman was a
negative influence on her, Your Honor. My only point is --
she's been in jail since December 30th of 2014. The crime
is %O years, violent non-paroleable at a minimum to life.

My position was that because the State indicted her as the
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one who beat the child to death fhat there would have to ge
unanimous finding either of that or of failing to provide
care forbfhe child after the beating. It is éur position,
Your Honor, that the child was beat to d;ath by Richard
Bowman in a violent type relationship. Twenty years without
parole is a lengthy sentence. I don't think that that is
what the crime -- I think the crime deserves more than that.
I just want to make sure the right person pays that -- the
time for it, Judge. But we would ask for a 20 yéars
sentence. It is violent non-parolable.

THE COURT: Ms. McArdle, anything you want to say,
ma;am?

THE DEFENDANT: They just found the wrong one guilty.

THE COURT: I understand that. I appréciate your
position.

MR. VERNER: The only other -- I apologize; Your Honor.

THE COURT: No, not at all.

MR. VERNER: We introduced evidenée. She does have the
bipolat diagnosis. That could be a factor in whatever
happened, Judge. :

THE COURT: Ms. McArdle, it is - I'm truly sorry to
have made your acquaintance under these circumstances,
ma'am, and I have no doubt that you've had a tough life and
that you've had a tough time of things and that you've

struggled, and that perhaps in many respects you did as best
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you could. And so, I do appreciate that. And I also
believe that'your co-defendant, of course, based on whét's
been presented here today and based on his testimony,
basically accepting that he is also culpable in.this casey I
do believe that he shares blame with>you.

| Ms. McArdle, .I've said it before, and I'm somewhat
compelled to say it again. The first obligation of the law,
ma'am, 1is to protect those who can't protect themselves, and
a three-year-old child clearly, clearly falls into thaf
catégory. And you and your co-defendant were supposed to be

the first line of defense for that child. And by this

verdict, the verdict rendered today, clearly you have failed

in that regard and the life of a three-year-old -- life of
ényone, that's somethihg that's irreplaceable. I think you
understand that. I do believe you appreciate that. The
Court has taken everything into consideration, and the Court

would have to believe that a life sentence would be more

appropriately reserved for individuals how have an extensive

substantial criminal -- prior criminal history, or who
perhaps éommit'the thicide in a more brutal fashion through
shooting or perhaps sdme other method. I've taken
everything in account, Ms. McArdle, and the sentence of the

Court, ma'am, is that .you be committed to the Department. of

Corrections for 30 years. You'll receive credit for the

time that you have served since December the 30th of 2014.
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And I do wish you luck, ma'am. Take care.>
This matter is concluded except for the fact I need the
Forelady‘to sign the indiétment itself. So everyone else is
exgused. And I forgot to tell the jury, who is stiil here,
but you all are now free to speak to anyone you Want to

about any aspect of this case. Pleasure to meet you all.

(END OF REQUESTED TRANSCRIPT OF RECORD.)
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Victim: Gabriel McArdle n Not all items shown ' N
Suspect: Thela McArdle .
Suspect: Ricard Bowman ) : -
Prepared by S/A Oliphant 01/06/2015 :
Page1of1 .
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'SOUTH CAROLINA LAW ENFORCEMENT DIVISION

‘ FORENSIC SERVICES LABORATORY REPORT

NIKKI R. HALEY MARK A. KEEL E
Governor’
Roy McClurkin o DNA ANALYSIS
Newberry Police Department ' July 24,2015 :
1507 Nance Street : _ SLED LAB: L14-16125
Newberry, SC 29108 Your Case No: 2014-11322

Incident Date: 12/30/2014 *
[V-Deceased] GM. |
[S] Theia McCardle . .
[S] Richard Bowman

This is an official report of the South Carolina Law Enforcement Division Forensic Services Laboratory and is to be used in
connection with an official criminal investigation. These examinations were conducted under your assurance that no previous
examinations of person(s) or evidence submitted in this case have been or will be conducted by any other laboratory or agency.

Mark A. Keel, Chief .
South Carolina Law Enforcement Division

DNA ANALYSIS
ITEMS ANALYZED:
5.1 ~ Dried blood standard from GM. -

8.1 Cutting from one light colored towel from back seat of vehicle

9.1 Cutting from one black colored car seat cover from rear seat of vehicle

10.1 Cutting from one white colored "Puma” brand T-shirt with brown colored stains from rear
. seat of vehicle

18 Swabs taken from toilet in hall bathroom

EJ-AL.Eé
v

AN ASCLD/LAB-International ACCREDITED TESTING LABORATORY SINCE 09/19/2014
- P.O. Box 21398, Columbia, South Carolina 29221-1398 Phone (803) 896-7300 Fax (803) 896-7351

9-T
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SLED LAB No. L14-16125 | Page 2 of 3
July 24, 2015 \ o :

EXAMINATIONS

DNA analysis was performed on the items above using Short Tandem Repeat (STR) PCR DNA analysis.
The results of the analysis are shown in the following table(s).

RESULTS

The DNA profile developed from items 8.1 and 10.1 matches the DNA profile of GM. [ The
probability of randomly selecting an unrelated md1v1dua1 having a DNA profile matching these items is-

approximately 1 in 15 qumtllhon

The DNA profile developed from item 18 is from an unidentified male individual and is not ehglble for
entry into the Combined DNA Index System (CODIS). Y

The partial DNA profile developed from item 9.1 is insufficient for comparison.

Note: Any remaining evidence and/or packaging will be returned to the requesting agency. -

This report contains the conclusions, opinions and interpretations of the analyst whose signature appears below. -

/w»%é

Jennifer L. Clayton
Forensic Scientist

o
CALEA

v

AN ASCLD/LAB-International ACCR.EDITBD TESTING LABORATORY SINCE 09/19/2014
P.O. Box 21398, Columbia, South Carolina 29221-1398 Phone (803) 896-7300 Fax (803) 896-7351



SLED LAB No. L14-16125
July 24, 2015

Table 1 - Identifiler Plus

‘Page 3 of 3

Case Items

D8S1179

D21S11

D75820 | CSF1PO

D351358

THO1

D138317

D16S539

D2S1338

D195433

YWA .

_TPOX

D18S51

D5S818

_ FGA

AMEL

51
Q.
McCardle

11,13

28,312

10,11 10,12

14,15

793

12,14

13

2326

12,14

16,17

8,9

16,17

12,13

2425

8.1
Towel from
back seat of

vehicle

13,13

28,312

10,11 10,12

14,15

793

12,14

23,26 .

12,14

16,17

8,9

16,17

12,13

2425

9.1
Car seat
" cover from
rear seat of
vehicle

™

10.1
uP“m’lV
brand T-

shirt from
rear seat of
vehicle

11,13

28,312

10,11 10,12

14,15

12,14

13

23,26

12,14

16,17

8,9

16,17

12,13

24,25

18
Toilet in hall
bathroom

14

28,37

8,11 10,12

15,17

79

12,13

11,13

16,21

12,132

15,16

8,9

16,21

12,13

2324 .

() = stochastic range

- =no result

Bold = majbr contributor

e—
CALEA

DTS WY

Inc = Inconclusive

AN ASCLD/LAB-International ACCREDITED TESTING LABORATORY SINCE 09/19/2014
P.O. Box 21398, Columbia, South Carolina 29221-1398 Phone (803) 896-7300 Fax (803) 896-7351

1
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SOUTH CAROLINA LAW ENFORCEMEN T DIVISION

'F ORENSIC SERVICES LABORATORY REPORT

NIKKI R. HALEY MARK A. KEEL
Governor Chief
Roy McClurkin - DNA ANALYSIS
Newberry Police Department - March 02, 2016
1507 Nance Street SLED LAB: L14-16125
Newberry, SC 29108 - - : ' Your Case No: 2014-11322
: ' " Incident Date: 12/30/2014
: [V-Deceased] G-M.
[S] Theia McCardle
[S] Richard Bowman

This is an official report of the South Carolina Law Enforcement Division Forensic Services Laboratory and is to be used in
connection with an official criminal investigation. These examinations were conducted under your assurance that no previous
examinations of person(s) or evidence submitted in this case have been or will be conducted by any other laboratory or agency.

Mark A. Keel, Chief
South Carolina Law Enforcement Division

SUPPLEMENTAL REPORT

DNA ANALYSIS
ITEMS ANALYZED:
5.1 Dried blood standard from G.M. -

8.1 Cutting from one light colored towel from back seat of vehicle

9.1 Cutting from one black colored car seat cover from rear seat of vehicle

10.1 - Cutting from one white colored "Puma" brand T-shirt with brown colored stains from rear
seat of vehicle

14.1 Cutting from towel

15.1 Cutting from front center of sweatshirt

16.1 Cutting from front collar area of shirt

17.1 Cutting from pillow case

18 - Swabs taken from toilet in hall bathroom /

| F”A_égg_{

AN ASCLD/LAB-International ACCREDITED TESTING LABORATORY SINCE 09/15/2014
P.O. Box 21398, Columbia, South Carolina 29221-1398 Phone (803) 896-7300 Fax (803) 896-7351
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. SLED LAB No. L14-16125 . a _ Page 2 of 4
March 02, 2016 '

EXAMINATIONS

I

DNA analysis was performed on the items above using Short Tandem Repeat (STR) PCR DNA analysis.
The results of the analysis are shown in the followmg table(s).

RESULTS

The DNA profile developed from items 8.1, 10.1, and 17.1 matches the DNA profile of G.M.
BB 1he probability of randomly selectlng an unrelated individual havmg a DNA profile matching
these items is approximately 1 in 15 quintillion.

The DNA profile deve]oped from item 14.1 is a mixture from at least two individuals. The DNA
profile of the major contributor is from an unidentified individual and is not eligible for entry into
the Combined DNA Index System (CODIS). The partial DNA profile of the minor contributor is
from a second unidentified individual and is not eligible for CODIS entry. G-M. I i
excluded as a possible contributor to this mixture.

The DNA profile developed from item 15.1 is 2 mixture from at least three individuals. The DNA
profile developed from the major component is consistent with being a mixture from two
individuals and is not eligible for CODIS entry. The partial DNA profile of the minor contributor
is from an unidentified individual, and may be suitable for exclusion but is not suitable for
inclusion. GM. | is excluded as a possible contributor to this mixture.

The DNA profile developed from item 16.1 is a mixture from at least three individuals. The DNA
profile of the major contributor matches the DNA profile of G-M. The probability of
randomly selecting an unrelated individual having a DNA profile matching the major contributor
is approximately 1 in 15 quintillion. The partial DNA profile of the minor contributors is a mixture
of at least two individuals and is not smtable for CODIS entry.

The DNA profile developed from item 18 is ﬁom an unidentified male individual and is not ehglble for
entry into the CODIS

The partial DNA profile developed from item 9.1 is insufficient for Cofnparispn.

Please submit standards from Theia McCardle and Richard Bowman for comparison. .

v
AN ASCLD/LAB-International ACCREDITED TESTING LABORATORY SINCE 091972014
~ P.0. Box 21398, Columbia, South Carolina 29221-1398 Phone (803) 896-7300 Fax (803) 896-7351
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SLED LAB No. L14-16125 Page 3 of 4
March 02, 2016 - )
Note: Any remaining evidence and/or packa'ging will be returned to the requeét_ing agency.

This report contains the conclusions, opinions and interpreiations of the analyst whose signature appears below.

felie

Jennifer L. Clayton
. Forensic Scientist

[ rremesonad }

ALI-359-T
AN ASCLD/LAB-International ACCREDITED TESTING LABORATORY SINCE 09/19/2014

P.O. Box 21398, Columbia, South Carolina 29221-1398 Phone (803) 896-7300 Fax (803) 896-7351



SLED LAB No. L14-16125
March 02, 2016

Table 1 - Identifiler Plus

Page 4 of 4

Case Items

D8S1179

D21811

D78820 | CSFIPO

D351358

THO1

D138317

D16S539

D2S1338

D19S433

vWA

TPOX

D18ss1

DS5S818

FGA

AMEL

5.1
IQ
McCardle

11,13

28312

10,11

10,12

14,15

7.93

12,14

13

23,26

12,14

16,17

89

16,17

12,13

2425

8.1
Towel from
back seat of

vehicle

11,13

28,312

10,11

10,12

14,15

793

12,14

13

23,26 -

12,14

16,17

8,9

16,17

12,13

24,25

9.1
Car seat
cover from
rear seat of
vehicle

M

10.1
"Pllml"
brand T-
shirt from
rear seat of
vehicle -

11,13

28,312

10,11

10,12

14,15

793

12,14

13

23,26

12,14

16,17

16,17

12,13

2425

14.1
Towel

11,13,

14

28,30,
31.2,36,
37

8,10,
11

10,12

14,15,
17,18

7.9

11,12,
13,14

11,13

16,19,
21,23

12,13,
13.2,14

15,16,
17

16,21

11,12,
13

2223,
24

15.1
Center of
sweatshirt

11,12,
13,14

28,30,
31.2,37

8,10,

11

10,12

14,15,
16,17,
18

‘79,
9.3)

11,12,
13,14

11,13

16,19,
(20),21,
- 23

12,13,
13.2,14

15,16,
17

16,(17),
2

11,12,
13

22,23,
24

16.1
Collar area
of shirt

11,13,
14

28,(30),
312,37

8,10,
11

10,12

14,15,
(16),17,
13

7.9,
9.3

11,12,
13,14

11,13

16,19,
21,23,
26

12,13,
13.2,14

1516,

17

an

16,17,
21

11,12,
13

22,23,
24,25

17.1
Pillow case

11,13

28,312

10,11

10,12

14,15

793

12,14

23,26

12,14

16,17

8,9

16,17

12,13

24,25

%

18
Toilet in hall
bathroom

14

28,37

8,11

10,12

15,17

79

12,13

11,13

16,21

12,13.2

15,16

8,9

16,21

12,13

23,24

() = stochastic range -

- = po result

Bold=

major contributor/component

p 4
CALEA

NIRRT AN

Inc = Inconclusive

AN ASCLD/LAB-International ACCREDITED TESTING LABORATORY SINCE 09/19/2014
P.O. Box 21398, Columbia, South Carolina 29221-1398 Phone (803) 896-7300 Fax (803) 896-7351
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STATE OF SOUTH CAROLINA -~ RE@EIVE@COL OF GENERAL SESSIONS

COUNTY OF . Newberry

STATE _ Vs, APl% 9 Onzgﬁmmlmss# 15GS36-0133
— : Theia Darion Mcardle AW _2014A3620200467

| oo ggeetzrt Op DR (2o
Race: CAUCASIAN Sex: F. Age: 16-03-0085

i
DOoB: .. SS#: CDR Code #; 2356 i
Address: . )

City,State,Zip: | N . 'S !

DL P - Enore, SC29335 ) SENTENCEsHEET 9O 7% 7

'

*CDL Yes[ ] No[J)] CMV Yes{]] No[]] Hazmat Yes(] No[] ' ' 4 i

In dlsposntion of the said indictment comes now the Defendant who was " CONVICTED OF or {JPLEADS l

TO: Murder/ Homicide by child abuse (20Y to Life) . i

in violation of § 16-03-0085 of the S.C. Code of Laws, bearing CDR Code # ,2356 3

(] NON-VIOLENT XI"VIOLENT [JSERIOUS [XIMOSTSERIOUS [ JMandatory GPS{CSC §17-25-45 |

wiminor 1st or Lewd Act) '

The charge is: As Indicted, [JLesser Included Offense, []Derendam Waives Presentment to Grand Jury. (defcndant’s initfals) |

The plea is: WithoWons or Recommendation Neggated Sentence, ion by the State. |

A :

.S 7205 Wink 5 :

bo, David M. SC Bar# “ Defendant SCBar# |

]

WHEREFORE, the Defendant is co the mnepartment of Corrections, [ County Detention Center, ,'

for a determinate term of sﬁ ears br D under the Youthful Offender Act not to exceed years ’;

and/or to pay a fine of $ ; provided that upon the service of days/months/years and/or payment i
of$ ; plus costs and assessments as applicable®; the balance is suspended with probation for * ’

months/years and subject to South Carolina Department of Probation, Parole and Pardon Services standard conditions of
probation, which are incorporated by reference. ‘ _ ;
[J CONCURRENT or [ CONSECUTIVE to sentence on: :

e Defendant is to be given credit for !2 e served pursuant to S.C, Cod‘e/ § 24-13-40 to be calculated and applied !

by the-State Department of Corrections. »
e Defendant is to be placed on the Central Registry of Child Abuse and Neglect pursuant to S.C. Code §17-25-135.

Pursuant to 18 U.S.C Section 922,it is unlawful for a person convicted of a violation of Section 16-25-20 or 16-25-65 (Criminal
Domestic Violence ) to ship,transport,possess,or receive a firearm or ammunition.

3%to County (if paid in installments) ;3 ? %; during probation,
' . ' ) _ ’ Presiding Judge

Clefkof-€ounrt/ De, Clerk - Judge Code:

Court Reporter: La A Sentence Date;

SCCA/217 (03/2011)

) &

SPECIAL CONDITIONS: :
Dnzsrlrm'xon (] Deferred [] Def. WalvesHearing  [1Ordered  PTUP :
Total: $ plus 20% fee: $ —_ days/ours Public Service Employment .
Paymert Terms: ObtanGED  [] P
[ Set by SCOPPPS Attend Voc. Rehab. or Job Corp. ';

- — May serve W/E begining
Recipient: Substance Abuse Counseling [ . :
*Fine: T - § Random Drug/Alcobol testing. [ i
§ 14-1-206 (Assessments 107.5 %) 8 : Fine may be pd. in equal, consecutive weekly/monthly :
§ 14-1-211(A)(1) (Conv. Surcharge) - $100 S 722 g pats.of $ beginning

14-1-211(A)(2) (DUI Surcharge) $100 S ) ) ;
g 56.5-2995 (DUI Assessment) s12 S th — paid to Public Defender Fund ?
§ 56-1-286 (DUI Breath Test) $25 % : ;
Proviso 47.9 (Public Def/Prob) $500 $ o0 . 5 ’
§ 14-1-212 (Law Epforce. Funding) $25 "8 75 ° RELE AN e Y :
§ 14-1-213 (Drug Court Surcharge) $150 % ;

. § 50-21-114(BUI Breath Test Fee) $50 3 ‘
§ 56-5-2942(J) (Vehicle Assessment) $40/ea § [0 Appointed PD or appointed othegsounsel, ‘
Proviso 90.5 (SCCJA Surcharge) . $s $ 5 § 47.12 requires $500 be pai :

€




Roy Me¢Clurkin
Newberry Police Department

WARRANT NUMBER

2014A3620200467

JRUE BILL

ﬁ Foreman of the Grand Jury

Date: #'.l__"’ /5’

.  VERDICT

-Foreman

S 2

‘THE STATE OF SOUTH CAROLINA

COUNTY OF NEWBERRY

COURT OF GENERAL SESSIONS
 April Term, 2015
Indictment # 15GS36- ©1 23

THE STATE

ve.

Thela Darion Mcardle

. INDICTMENT FOR

Homicide by Child Abuse
§16-03-0085

CDR: 2356 ‘ﬁ

e e e
-/ _______]

Ce e e senites e

2801




\— w .
- THE STATE OF SOUTH CAROLINA | INDICTMENT FO
COUNTY OF NEWBERRY ‘ Homicide by Child Abuse
; §16-03-0085

At a Court of General Sessions, convened on the 2nd day of April, 2015, the Grand Jurors of Newberry
County presem upon their oath:

That Theia Darion Mcardie did, on or about December 29, 2014 to December 30, 2014, in Newberry
County, willfully and unlawfully cause the death of a child under the age of eleven (11) years, to wit: onc
GM. :(DOB: , while committing child-abuse or neglect.as defined in Section 16-3-85(B)
of the South Carolina Code of Laws, 1976, as amended, and the desdth occurred under circumstance manifesting
an extreme indifference to human life, in violation of Section 16-3-85(A)(1) of the South Carolina Code of
Laws, 1976, as amended. '

A‘gainst the peace and dignity of the State, and contrary to the statute in such cases made and
provided.

Assistant Solicitor

C et e . ——

e e e b
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CERTIFICATE OF COUNSEL FOR APPELLANT

Counsel for appellant certifies that this Record on Appeal contains all material proposed
to be included by any of the parties and not any other material and that this Record on Appeal
complies to the best of my ability with the April 15, 2014 order from the South Carolina
Supreme Court entitled “Revised Order Concernmg Personal Identifying Informatlon and Other
Sensitive Information in Appellate Court Filings.”

Respectfully Submitted,

John M Strem——
Appellate Defender

South Carolina Commission on Indigent Defense
Division of Appellate Defense

PO Box 11589

Columbia, S.C. 29211-1589

ATTORNEY FOR APPELLANT

This 15th day of August, 2017.

AUG 15 2017
SC.Gourt of Appeals





